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Attendees: Basil Antar, Billie Collier, Bill Dunne, Arlene Garrison, Joanne Hall, William Hamel, Ray Hamilton, Wesley Hines, Heather Hirschfeld, Tom Klindt, Tom Ladd, Ron Maples, Janice Musfeldt, Bonnie Ownley, DeAnna Parker, Elizabeth Sutherland, Carol Tenopir, Luther Wilhelm 

1. Welcome 

Sutherland welcomed Council and announced that the Mashburn report would be the first report on the agenda.

2. Lillian Mashburn (Office of Federal Relations)

· Federal Budget passed and signed last week and we are expecting the President’s budget this week.

· DOE is taking a major funding cut

· Congressional visitors on campus next Friday

3. Billie Collier (Office of Research)

· She is working with faculty in the Department of Philosophy to develop an on-line course in “Responsible Conduct in Research,” for faculty. Federal granting agencies, such as NIH, are requiring faculty submitting proposals to have this training.

· Call for proposals (Handouts)

· SARIF Equipment and Infrastructure

· Summer GRA

Collier asked council members to take the handouts back to faculty to increase awareness of funding opportunities. 

· Workshop on Humanities Funding Initiative

The Office of Research is working with the College of Arts & Sciences to increase funding in the Humanities.

· External panel - On March 31st representatives of sponsoring agencies will bring in representatives to talk about their funding programs. 

· Internal panel – On April 7th there will be a meeting with a faculty panel comprised of those persons who have received funding in Humanities. Chancellor Crabtree is committed to this effort and will attend both workshops.

· Grants coach - Dunne added that there is now a part-time (20%) advisor working to help faculty with funding and the response has been very promising.

· Lynn Champion (Arts and Sciences) and Lynn Cagle (Office of Professional Licensure) are involved in an initiative on funding in Education (K-12) outreach. A workshop is tentatively scheduled for March or April.

4. Arlene Garrison (Office of Research)

· Update on EPSCoR. Funds from the planning grant are being used to host five meetings across the state in order to select research areas where there is potential for growth, but gaps in the infrastructure exist. There will be a meeting on Feb. 19th at the University Club in Knoxville with a representative from NSF (Dr. Peg Barratt). Garrison hopes this meeting will attract faculty from Knoxville area and region. A new NSF funding initiative on the organizational and social adaptations that occur in education in response to technology will be discussed. There is interest in a multi-institutional proposal. Locations and dates for the other meetings are Feb. 10th – Memphis, Feb. 27th - Tri-Cities (with speakers from the Research Centers), March 3rd – Chattanooga (on Computational Science), and March 22nd – Nashville. Garrison encouraged council members to visit the website and sign up on the listserv. 

· DOE and DOD have also recognized Tennessee as an EPSCoR State. For DOE, there will not be a limit to the number of proposals from UT that can be submitted. There will be an internal competition (10 selected) for submission to DOD.

5. Gretchen Whitney (Chair, Information Technology Advisory Committee)
· This is a new committee with very general charge to advise the Faculty Senate on issues of information technology. Major concerns have included privacy, services to the disabled, student services, security, and intellectual property. The committee consists of 8 senators representing their disciplines. Council members interested in information technology and not working in the Library, Chemical Engineering, English or Nuclear Engineering (disciplines that are currently represented) are invited to serve on the Committee. The ITAC also has another half-dozen senators interested in information technology, a graduate and an undergraduate student, a staff representative and about a dozen ex-officio members from various governance offices and IT leadership on the campus. 

· ITAC and OIT are working together to ensure that alternatives to social security numbers are available for conducting UTK business. The ITAC receives a routine report on progress at each meeting.

· ITAC and OIT are also working together on issues of IT security. A chief concern is educating the campus regarding IT security. The ITAC receives a regular report on progress at each meeting.   For example, the virus activity seen in August could have been prevented to a large degree if people had kept their system upgrades current.

· ITAC and OIT are also working together to develop a document that addresses privacy concerns, to complement or be a part of the existing Acceptable Use Policy.  Developments in this area are also a routine part of Committee business.

· ITAC and OIT, specifically through ITC, are working together to identify and evaluate Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) solutions for teaching and learning. These are tools that enable the meeting attendees, or students and teachers, to hear each other's voices using Internet technologies. ITC is sponsoring a colloquy on this subject on the 10th of February at 3:30 in 605 Hodges Library.

· ITAC and OIT jointly would like to develop a series of IT benchmarks for IT developments and achievements.  Benchmarks were developed in 1999; five years later, it is time to update them.

· The ITAC, through its Chair, is represented on the Knoxville Area Information Technology Steering Committee, a new high-level committee that will look at broad issues and policy in IT issues.

 6. Discussion Item: Faculty & Staff Desktop Refresh

Discussion Item: Faculty Refresh Program - The program was suspended due to budget constraints and the perception that the needs for new computers by faculty members were minimal. 

Points arising during discussion: 

· What is the actual financial impact?

· Faculty who would have been eligible for the Refresh program this year had gotten new machines three years ago, at a point in the cycle when machines offered were not of very good quality.

· Compliance with federal regulation A-21 means that no federal dollars can be used for office computers. 

· There was no discussion with faculty groups before the program was suspended. The IT Advisory Committee was not consulted either. This is a good program that helps ensure productivity. 

· 3 years is effectively the maximum life span of a computer that is used for graphics and other research applications because new software quickly outstrips the capabilities of older machines. 

· Council decided that a document outlining these concerns should be presented to Clif Woods.

Sutherland had posted a note about this in the UT Newsletter and was surprised to receive only eight or nine responses. Sutherland stated she will hand this off to the Research Infrastructure Committee chaired by Bill Blass and ask them to draw up a draft to be emailed to Research Council members. Please add your comments to the email. 

Dunne suggested that Clif Woods be invited to attend a Research Council meeting to answer questions about the changes in the program. Woods is on the agenda for next month’s meeting. 

Collier suggested that it will be good to get Clif a summary of the conversation here so that he knows in advance what some of the issues are.

7. Old Business – IRIS Reporting 

Janice Musfeldt reported that she and Lou Gross had spoken with personnel from the Treasurer’s Office regarding the format of IRIS ledgers. They told that there is no one at UT who can produce new reporting templates. There is a need for a programmer to query the IRIS database and format a report that is more usable by PI’s. It was suggested that one temporary person for 3 months would be needed to make the new templates and this could probably be done through SAP. Neal Wormsley needs to fix this problem as per his offer to the Research Council in Fall 2003. The Office of Research will try to follow up. Hines added that Neal Wormsley may not know that this problem has not been resolved and needs to be brought back into the loop. Klindt added that he thinks the university is getting a new version of IRIS and that they are not supporting new reports out of the old version until they have completed the upgrade. 

8. New Business – None Noted

9. Adjournment – 4:35 

